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                           TOWN of

          THOMPSON
                                 PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Minutes: Special Meeting 

Monday, February 13, 2017
Thompson Library/Community Center
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Vice-Chairman Randolph Blackmer, Jr. called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

1.
Roll call and seating of alternates

a. Present:


Randolph Blackmer, Jr.

Bill Cacciapouti

Michael Krogul


Charlene Langlois


John B. Lenky


Christopher Nelson


Joseph Parodi


John Rice


Robert Werge, Sr.
Alternate Bill Cacciapouti was seated for Peter Nedzweckas. Alternate Charlene Langlois was seated for Greg Lee. Alternate Mike Krogul was seated for Charles Paquette. 

b. Absent: Greg Lee, Peter Nedzweckas, and Charles Paquette.
c. Staff Present:


Tina Fox, Recording Secretary


Alvan Hill, ZEO
2. Public Hearing

a. Application 16-17: David Holke, Applicant and Owner of Record. For property at 0 Thompson Rd. Map 87/ Block 53/Lot 8/Zone I. Requesting a zone change for 14 acres of property from Industrial to Commercial.
1. Janet Blanchette of J&D Civil Engineering represented the applicant and thanked the Commission for holding a special meeting. She explained the general location of the property. The property is zoned industrial but is directly contiguous to commercially zoned property. There is residential property across the street. Industrial and commercial zones have the same setbacks, impervious area, and signage requirements. Industrial properties are allowed to create more noise and require more screening for parking lots. Both industrial and commercial properties have the potential to bring revenue and economic development. The residential properties across the street would benefit more from a commercial property as commercial is less noisy and obtrusive. The owner, David Holke, has entered into a purchase and sale agreement with someone interested in developing an upscale restaurant. The vision is to keep the hay field open, with a restaurant and parking next to the abutting industrial property.
2. David Holke stated that he purchased the property a few years ago and cleaned it up, and now someone has approached him to develop a “white table cloth” restaurant on the property.
3. Daniel Blanchette of J&D Civil Engineering submitted and read aloud a letter in support of the application from Bernard Davis, who formerly lived across the street from the property.
4. Barbara Goloski stated that she lives directly across the street and she is in favor of the change. She does not want the property to be industrial. David Holke has done a great job of maintaining the field.
Planning and Zoning Commission, Minutes, February 13, 2017 (cont.)
p. 2 of 3

5. John B. Lenky moved and Bill Cacciapouti seconded the motion to close the public hearing for application 16-17.

Randolph Blackmer, Jr.- Yes
Bill Cacciapouti- Yes
Michael Krogul- Yes

Charlene Langlois-Yes

John B. Lenky- Yes

Christopher Nelson- Yes 
Joseph Parodi- Yes


John Rice- Yes

Robert Werge, Sr.- Yes

The motion carried unanimously.

b. Application 16-20: Roland Zeleny, Applicant. Saywatt Hyrdoelectirc, LLC, Owner of Record. For property at 0 West Thompson Rd. Map 67/Block 102/Lot 26/Zone I. Requesting Special permit for the construction of a 250 KW PV solar array. 
1.
David Held of Provost & Rovero spoke on behalf of the applicant. He stated that the application is for a 250 kW solar array on a previously developed property approximately 10 acres in size. There is currently an active hydroelectric plant on the site that ties directly into the Eversource grid, as would the solar array. The site previously had a mill that was destroyed by fire. The solar array will be built on the remains of the mill foundation. There will not be a lot of excavation; the slab will need scraped and cleaned. The entire array will be surrounded by an 8 ft. chain link security fence. The project received Wetlands Agent approval in December 2016. The solar array would be slightly visible from Route 12. There is a large wooded area as a buffer to the nearest houses. This would be a good re-use of an otherwise un-useable site. The property will not be developed industrially because there is no road frontage; it can only be accessed through a right-of-way. The height of the array from the existing slab to the top would be approximately 10 ft. The CT Siting Council will not be involved because the site is not over 1 megawatt.
2.
David Holke stated that he knows the property, and if ever Thompson should have a solar farm, this is the location. The site is hidden and has remnants of the old mill that burnt in the flood of 1955. This is the ideal location for a solar array.
3.
Roland Zeleny explained that he is the owner of the hydro-plant, and it is the second hyrdo-plant in Connecticut to let a low impact hydro-power certification. This will likely be the first site in Connecticut to combine hydro-power and a solar plant together. Connecticut set a cap for how much virtual net metering solar power can be sold, and the limit has been met. If the legislation ever changes, there is potential to sell the energy directly to the Town. Behind the meter solar array cannot be taxed, however this array would not be behind the meter. He believes the increase in taxes, depending on the actual value of the array, will be between $8,000 and $9,000 per year. The hydroelectric plant produces enough power for approximately 150 homes, and the solar array would produce enough power for approximately 40-50 homes.
4.
John Rice moved and Joseph Parodi seconded the motion to close the public hearing for application 16-20.

Randolph Blackmer, Jr.- Yes
Bill Cacciapouti- Yes
Michael Krogul- Yes

Charlene Langlois-Yes

John B. Lenky- Yes

Christopher Nelson- Yes 
Joseph Parodi- Yes


John Rice- Yes

Robert Werge, Sr.- Yes

The motion carried unanimously.
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3.
Discuss Public Hearing and Possible Action
a.
J. Rice stated that application 16-17 would be a good use for the land, and it would be better to have a commercial establishment there rather than industrial.
b.
R. Blackmer, Jr. stated that the best part of the agriculture land is going to remain intact with this proposal, and the application fits in with Thompson’s Plan of Conservation and Development.

c.
John Rice moved and Robert Werge, Sr. seconded the motion to approve application 16-17, with the effective date of the zone change being March 11, 2017.


Randolph Blackmer, Jr.- Yes
Bill Cacciapouti- Yes
Michael Krogul- Yes

Charlene Langlois-Yes

John B. Lenky- Yes

Christopher Nelson- Yes 
Joseph Parodi- Yes


John Rice- Yes

Robert Werge, Sr.- Yes

The motion carried unanimously.
d. J. Rice stated that application 16-20 represents a great use for the land, and the Town has been moving more into solar.
e. John Rice moved and Bill Cacciapouti seconded the motion to approve application 16-20 contingent upon a digital copy of the Mylar be provided.

Randolph Blackmer, Jr.- Yes
Bill Cacciapouti- Yes
Michael Krogul- Yes

Charlene Langlois-Yes

John B. Lenky- Yes

Christopher Nelson- Yes 
Joseph Parodi- Yes


John Rice- Yes

Robert Werge, Sr.- Yes

The motion carried unanimously.
4.
Citizens’ Comments: None
5.   Commissioners’ Comments: None
6. Next meeting

a. Regular Meeting: Monday, February 27, 2017, 7:00 PM, Merrill Seney Room, Town Hall.

b. Sub-Committee Meeting Monday, March 20, 2017, 7:00 PM, TEEG.

7.
Adjournment

a. 
Joseph Parodi moved and Charlene Langlois seconded the motion to adjourn.

The motion carried.
b.
Vice-Chairman R. Blackmer, Jr. adjourned the meeting at 7:36 PM.

Tina Fox

Recording Secretary
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